Final Meeting Minutes
SDCE Joint Professional Development & Fall Flex Advisory Committee Meeting

Wednesday October 15, 2014 2-3:30 PM  E.C.C. Room 186

Members Present: Dr. Brian Ellison, VP of Instruction & Student Services; Pamela Kozminska, Emeritus;  Ernie Romero, CTE;  Marina Monta, Parenting; Corinne Layton, ESL Chair; Kathy Hornik, DSPS Co-Chair; Leticia Flores, ABE/ASE Co-Chair; Laurel Slater, ESL APC; Kim McIntyre, Emeritus Chair; Joan McKenna, HCS; Donna Namdar, HCS Chair; Vicki Maheu, BIT; Timothy Pawlak, Academic Senate President; Christy Figueroa, Classified Senate; Steve Flores, Counseling Chair; Marne Foster, Program Review Coordinator; Marie Doerner, DSPS Co-Chair & Chair of Chairs; Kathy Campbell, Allied Health Co-Chair; Cindy Wislofsky, ESL Technology Coordinator; Laurie Cozzolino, Flex Coordinator
1. Flex Report & AB 2558 Update: Laurie Cozzolino provided a brief report on Flex activities for 2013-2014.  There were 270+ workshops delivered, 6400+ hours of Flex reported and 76 Independent Projects completed.  The Flex Evaluation Survey data included the following data: 

95-99 % of survey responders: 
· Rate Flex as Very Good or Excellent
· Agree or strongly agree that they learned what they had hoped to learn from the Flex events they attended
· Agree or strongly agree that they /will be able to incorporate the information learned into teaching and instruction
· Agree or strongly agree that overall they were satisfied with the Flex events attended
Additionally:
· 98% of faculty members completed all of their Flex hours 

· 65% completed more than their required hours
Laurie also provided an update on AB 2558, California Professional Development Legislation:
· In September 2012 a process to implement Recommendation #6 of the Student Success Taskforce to “re-envision and revitalize” professional development in the California Community Colleges began with the creation of an Ad Hoc advisory committee on professional development
· The Ad Hoc Professional Development Committee’s Report, was presented to the Board of Governors (BOG) in September of 2013.  The BOG subsequently sponsored professional development legislation which was introduced by Assembly member Das Williams (D-Santa Barbara) as AB 2558
· Recommendations included the establishment of:

· A California Community Colleges Professional Development Fund

· A system-wide Professional Development Advisory Committee

· A Professional Development ‘virtual resource’ center

· ALL employees, including Classified, Administrative and Faculty, would ALL be included in what is currently ‘Flex.’ 
· The California State Legislature approved AB 2558 on August 14, 2014

· In September 2014, Governor Brown signed AB 2558

· A “Budget Change Proposal”(BCP) to the Governor for $25 Million for 2015-16 was subsequently submitted 

· A State-Wide Advisory Committee will be formed to develop regulations based on the statues that will lay foundation for funds

· We will continue to provide updates on this important issue
2. Members of both the Flex Advisory Committee and the Professional Development Committee were welcomed as well as other attendees.  Each person introduced themselves and reported a recent memorable professional development experience.  Shares included:

· The Fall Program Meetings are always a highlight, as they are one of the few times faculty have the opportunity to meet all together during the year.
· Technology trainings, including Tech Tips, Create a Class Website, ERoll Books, and trainings on Blackboard and other online tools.
· Having a chance to be a presenter myself -- offering a webinar or in-person training is just as valuable as attending something.
· Classified Professional Development Day in August was great- very well attended and great topics. 
· I was able to attend a conference related directly to my field - great opportunity to learn more and get a broader experience; ability to travel to other places and learn.
· Chancellor’s Forum was highlight for many.
· ESL Course Completion Workshop.
· Working with colleagues on Student Success/Student Equity Plan.
3. Laurie provided a general overview of the results from the 2013-2014 Flex Planning Survey.  Specifically, faculty report that these are some of their priority needs:
Technology Topics: 
· Linked In and Twitter for the classroom

· Cell phones for the classroom

· Touch screens and other technology for the classroom

· Personal Computer Basics; Word Basics

· ERoll Books Trainings and updates

· Explore more options for on demand/online professional development opportunities for SDCE faculty 
Classroom Management Issues:
· Policy 3100 Workshop & Student Referral Process

· Classroom Management & Issues, Managing Difficult Situations & Difficult Students (both in the classroom and on campuses)

· Crisis Management/Student Mental Health Issues and Concerns/Suicide Prevention

· Helping Populations at Risk

· How to meet the needs of diverse students – including those with learning disabilities

Instructional Topics: 
· More opportunities for faculty to share best practices and work in learning communities

· Mentoring Support Activities

· Observe other teachers  in our department

· Attend PD in other departments

· Evidence based instruction training- very intensive

· Professional Learning communities – OTAN/CALPRO model

· How To Improve Student Retention

Other General Topics:
· Team Building activities- especially including faculty, classified and administrative staff

·  Trainings on Cultural Competence/Cross-cultural understanding & Diversity-related topics

· Stop The Hate/Civility

· Safety-related trainings, including disaster preparedness on campus, lock down, etc./specific site safety issues and concerns

· Brain Fitness 
4. Brief Program Reports- Program representatives shared on what their current program area needs.  Their comments are summarized here: 
· ABE/ASE: Leticia Flores
· Classroom management & Policy 3100 -- students can be a challenge in this program
· Inter-departmental connections and cross disciplinary events and topics

· High school equivalency issues, College & Career Readiness Standards

· Great value in being able to meet with faculty at other colleges and institutions, both in California and in other states,  to share ideas and best practices
· Allied Health: Kathy Campbell

·  Allied Health program has some special needs because of strict State guidelines, exams, clinical practice issues,  and requirements in this area
·  Special need to stay current and remain in compliance – more than in some other programs

· Many of our program faculty members do not get ‘Flex’ because the classes follow a non-traditional schedule – less than 18 weeks 
· More online and flexible offerings, for example, video tape Policy 3100 workshop and create a webinar/archive so anyone can view at any time.
· Use videoconferencing for meetings, so more people can take advantage (for example, Academic Senate Meetings – more people could participate at the different campuses)

· It would be great for us to have a Tech Resource person just for our program to focus on our needs, e.g., ERoll Book tips, Google Docs,  and other specific program area needs
· Focus on ‘people skills’ and working together, for students and staff

· BIT: Vicki Maheu

· Understanding Articulation for faculty and counselors

· Student orientation is really critical – both counseling and faculty need to be on the same page

· Important to expand computer skills – make use of BIT faculty to train other
· CTE: Ernie Romero 

· Mentoring for faculty within and across disciplines

·  Safety issue and concerns – we all  need to know where safety equipment is and how and when to use it
· DSPS: Kathy Hornik & Marie Doerner
· Support for new faculty/ new hire packet

· Knowing our students—who are they?

· How to be a good adult education teacher—for new faculty and as a refresher 

· How to work with difficult students/classroom management skills
· Curriculum development; program development

· Technology training is an ongoing need, both for faculty and for integrating into the classroom

· Adaptive technology – need to stay current in DSPS area

· Emeritus: Kim McIntyre & Pamela Kozminska

·  District image & marketing- important for us so we can attract and retain students
·  Getting faculty members more involved in District/SDCE Committees

·  New teacher training opportunities/orientation
·  Importance of professional organizations outside of CE to stay current in field
· How will Emeritus be funded under AB 86?
· Smart Classroom, ‘Weebly’- teacher website tool trainings – ongoing need

· Have a Flex session with an open computer lab during Flex Days--  staff it, and have individual questions answered

· Working together across disciplines, as partners and advocates in delivering services to students; more linkages amongst us, and people working together for a common good – we are all in this together; more collaboration 
· Goal setting for students (as related to Student Success implementation)
· WASC—what is coming?  What do we need to do to prepare?
· Learner readiness issues
· Have feedback forms after all Flex sessions

· ESL: Corinne Layton, Cindy Wislofsky & Laurel Slater

·  Student Success education plans- what will we need to do?

· New modes of instruction for all students - hybrid learning and distance learning; using technology; using computer labs to support instruction; using social media in the classrooms

· Networking within our program and across disciplines/campuses/ etc.
· Have follow-up workshops for teachers after initial trainings; good professional development needs to be on-going, not just a ‘one stop’ approach
· What will SDCE look like in 5 years? What is our future? What will our jobs look like?
· We need to seriously address the needs and concerns of off-campus faculty, staff and students, especially in the areas of instructional support and student services support, counseling, administrative support, safety issues and classroom management; many of our off-campus sites are growing at a strong pace, and it is important for us to be able to problem-solve together and effectively grow our programs.  We will all benefit.  
· Mentoring--ESL is doing informal mentoring already—Corinne wondered what a formal ‘Mentoring Academy’ model look like.

· Great value in visiting other community college/adult Ed programs to learn what they do and bring back bet practice to our programs.
· While it is great to bring in guest speakers and we can learn a lot from them, we need to acknowledge that we have some of the best presenters and our in-house talent is exceptional.   

· HCS: Donna Namdar & Joan McKenna
·  Attending professional development events/conference in our program areas, but outside of SDCE; provides a broader perspective and ability to connect outside of SDCE with professionals in our field
· Policy 3100 & Classroom Management- always a need
·  Technology training is an ongoing need for everyone; would like to learn about  closed captioning website development
· Marketing your class and program—how can we do a better job of that? 
· Parent Education: Marina Monta 

·  What is the future of adult education in California? 
· SB 850 – BA’s at Community Colleges—update

·  SB 1456 and the Education Plan- how will it impact us?
· WASC Update 
· Importance of understanding articulation
· Parent Education new program curriculum and policies and procedures (attendance, accountability) require more training for everyone involved; can be a challenge to faculty, staff and students; more accountability required
· Would like more online trainings and flexible delivery; on-demand
· Cross-discipline activities and team building;  I want to know more than just my own area
· Counseling: Stephen Flores
· Working on Student Success Equity Plan with colleagues is a great  professional development opportunity
· Classified: Christy Figueroa
·  Cultural competence topic are always important, for faculty, staff and students 
· Classified Professional Development days are going well – lots of participation and we plan to continue offering these days.  

· Classified staff are interested in how to get into a better/higher position; interviewing techniques and how to improve their skills 
· Positive experience being on committees, planning Classified professional development days, and supporting staff
· Program Review: Marne Foster
·  Program review updates and working towards WASC requirements
· Capturing the SLO’s we are already doing in classes 
· Providing more trainings in this area – important to view Program Review as a valuable tool  tied to accountability and improving teaching and learning outcomes for students
· More online and distance learning/on-demand training opportunities 
· Use data to improve outcomes and use for budget planning; 
· Important to also reach out to and meet the needs of the community
Other general  feedback from forms  included these ideas :
·  ‘General’ Safety workshop for faculty & staff

· Focus on screening student’s needs
· New program chair/committee membership ‘Leadership’ training

· How about ‘TED Talks for SDCE?’

· Have ESL share their program survey with other programs – they could adapt it to survey their faculty and staff

· More interacting between Counseling and faculty—better understanding of each other
· Will we be able to use AB 2558 funding (if it comes) for mentoring activities?
5. Spring Flex Days: Planning & Prioritizing-- General schedule: 

Monday January 26, 2015 -- Institutionally Planned Day

· Morning Coffee 
· Institutionally Planned Morning Session

· AFT Meeting w/Lunch

· Afternoon Sessions – TBA
· Evening Recap

Tuesday January 27, 2015 -- Program Planned Day

---------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------------
There was a general discussion with input on what some of the more important topics are that would be our priorities for this important time together.  Priority topics and ideas included the impact of current legislation as well as other important areas:

· What is the Future of Adult Education in California? What Will We Look Like in 5 Years? What Will our Jobs Look Like?

· AB 86 Adult Education Consortium- Impact on SDCE
· Implementing AB 1456 Student Success: How will it impact our programs, students, faculty and staff? 

· SB 850: Baccalaureate Degrees at California Community Colleges- what do we need to know?
· Accreditation/WASC Timeline 
· Student Retention/Learner Persistence/Becoming a Learner

· Transitions

· College & Career Readiness Standards
· Contracts & Hiring Issues and Concerns
Laurie also shared abut a discussion she had with Interim President Rudy Kastelic.  Rudy suggested, based on input following 2014 Convocation as well as his observations, that faculty and staff benefit from the time they spend getting to know individuals outside of their own program areas on a more personal, as well as professional,  level, and that we do not always have the time to do that.  At Fall Convocation, time was purposely set aside to allow for this more informal interaction.  Rudy suggested that we might try to include some kind of similar activity or set aside time during Spring Flex as well.  Committee members agreed that this is a valuable use of our time, and we discussed perhaps creating a slightly more structured kind of activity where participants could learn about other programs as colleagues, in a kind of ’cross-pollenization’ activity. We will flesh this idea out more and share it with members.  
We also discussed using different formats for presenting institutional updates, rather than just providing a ‘PowerPoint’ overview.  For example, last year at Spring Flex, there was a well-received ‘interview’ format, where Academic Senate President Timothy Pawlak interviewed  Beth Smith, CA State Academic President, and Bonnie Dowd, Executive Vice Chancellor, Business and Technology Services.  Panel presentations and other  interactive activities are also good alternative methods to deliver information.  We will continue to discuss these ideas and share.  
6. Spring Meeting in March 2015 – Date  TBA
